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If you were meeting Tabitha Ndung’u ’13 
for the !rst time, you would do well to 
look for the biggest smile in the crowd. 

Her bright grin and gentle manner are ac-
curate re"ections of her caring spirit. She 
wants to be a doctor, and it’s easy to imagine 
her, a few years down the road, at a bedside 
consulting with a patient. Yet the fact that 
Tabitha, who goes by Tabi, has such lofty 
aspirations is almost as remarkable as her 
ability to smile so brightly despite the dark-
ness that de!ned much of her early life.

Tabi was born in Olenguruone, a rural area 
in the Rift Valley of Kenya. Her family 
belongs to the Kikuyu tribe, which in the 
early 1990s found itself on the wrong side of 
a tribal con"ict. Tabi witnessed the violent 
death of her father and sister in the horror 
of this period. She also lost contact with a 

brother. Miraculously, she, her mother and 
a sister managed to escape. #ey eventually 
made their way to Kijabe, a mission station 
and small city between the Rift Valley and 
Nairobi.

It was in Kijabe that Tabi began to form an 
idea about how she could lessen the impact 
of the violence that raged around her. #is 
was also where she met the people who 
could help her transform that idea to real-
ity. But !rst there was more loss. Not long 
after she got her children to safety, Tabi’s 
mother disappeared for almost 10 years. 
She returned pregnant and infected with 
HIV. Tabi’s youngest sister, Joy, was born in 
2003, and Tabi was soon caring for her two 
sisters and her dying mother while earning 
an income for the family and completing 
secondary school.
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Noticing her remarkable spirit and obvi-
ous intelligence, the parents of the children 
to whom Tabi was teaching Swahili and 
Kikuyu supported not only her pursuit of a 
high school diploma, but also her dream of 
becoming a doctor. Tabi was sure that there 
was knowledge available that could have 
saved her father from his wounds and her 
mother from the ravages of AIDS. Her situ-
ation came to the attention of Steve Peifer, 
a Kijabe missionary, college counselor and 
CNN Hero award winner. He gave her 
many gifts, not the least of which was a 
"ashlight. Tabi put that "ashlight to good 
use, waking each day at 4 a.m. to study for 
the SAT before beginning her day of caring 
for her sisters, going to school, working, 
studying and putting the kids to bed. “It 
was very intense,” she said. “But I did not 
really realize it at the time.”

She was also unaware of all the work being 
done on her behalf to bring her to Warren 
Wilson. Of all the colleges Steve Peifer con-
tacted on Tabi’s behalf, WWC was one of 
the few willing to put in the e$ort necessary 
to bring her to the United States to study. 
#e Prevail Fund, chaired by former Warren 
Wilson trustee Deborah Hicks Midanek 
Bailey and supported by several alumni, 
took a crucial step forward early on, provid-
ing help with everything from transporta-
tion to arranging for Tabi’s passport and 
visa. “It was clear to me that Tabi would 
make a huge contribution to the Warren 
Wilson community,” Deborah said. “We 
just had to !gure out how to get her here.”

When Tabi learned she would be traveling 
to North Carolina to study, it was “more 
than I could imagine. #e only thing I 
could actually connect with was that they 
would give me a phone. #at seemed like a 
really, really big deal because I had no con-
text for what the larger world was like.” #e 
other mystery for Tabi was how to answer 
the questionnaire from the Work Program 
O%ce asking what jobs she could do. “I 
knew how to sweep and mop from the time 
I was seven. I can slaughter chickens. #e 
question was not what could I do, but what 
did they want me to do?” 

Matching her work assignment with her 
aspirations, the College assigned her to the 
Student Health Center Crew, where she 
worked four years. “I have learned so much 
from my crew supervisor, Pat Parker,” said 
Tabi. “She is so kind, and I have learned 
how to work sel"essly by watching her.” 
Tabi has also taught the students on her 

crew the importance of doing work as if no 
one would be coming behind them. “Oth-
erwise you are wasting whatever resources 
you are using, and you are wasting someone 
else’s time.” 

She remains a conscious steward of resourc-
es, despite the relative abundance of them in 
the United States when compared her home 
in Kenya. #is abundance, especially in the 
amount and variety of food, was striking 
to Tabi. More surprising, however, was 
the actual presence of the Red Barn at the 
southern edge of campus. “So many places 
use pictures in their brochures that have 
nothing to do with where they are. I was 
shocked to !nd that Warren Wilson was as 
beautiful as it was pictured in the publica-
tions.”

Another pleasant surprise has been the sup-
port that she has received from her fellow 
students. Tabi began to form bonds with her 
peers from the !rst day she arrived on cam-
pus. As she has progressed through her stud-
ies as a biochemistry major, Tabi has grown 
close to the cohort of students working 
beside her every day. “#ere is great unity 
among the students as we work together in 
classes or study together in groups.” 

Her faculty mentors have been just as sup-
portive. “#ere are days when I think I can-
not go any further, and Dr. Collins or Dr. 
Cartier will say ‘Yes, Tabi, you can do it!’ 
and that’s just what I need to keep going.” 
With the help of the chemistry department 
faculty, Tabi recently completed her Natural 
Science Seminar project, which was a study 
of the quality of antimalarial drugs being 
sold in Kenya. Her innovative procedure 
allowed her to analyze !eld samples quickly 
and e$ectively. “#e medicines being sold in 
Kenya vary widely in terms of quality, which 
is no surprise,” said Tabi.

#is is the type of larger public health issue 
that increasingly draws Tabi’s attention. 
Between her work in the Student Health 
Center and a service project at Mission Hos-
pital, she has seen how basic preventative 

measures, such as hand washing, can make 
a big di$erence in the health of a commu-
nity. In the summer of 2012, Tabi returned 
to Kenya with the help of the Prevail Fund 
and volunteered at a hospital in Kibera. 
#ere she shared basic sanitation informa-
tion with the goal of stemming the spread 
of diseases like cholera, malaria, HIV and 
AIDS. She also began the formal process of 
adopting her youngest sister, Joy, for whom 
she already serves as legal guardian, in the 
hopes that they might live as a family when 
she continues her studies beyond Warren 
Wilson.

“My experiences in the classroom, at work, 
and through my service have helped me fo-
cus on where I am going,” Tabi said recently. 
“I had been focused almost exclusively on 
primary care, and I still want to become 
a physician, but now I know that public 
health, and especially sanitation, is also 
very important.” In addition to pursuing 
an M.D., Tabi now plans to work toward a 
master’s in public health as well. 

“All that I have been able to achieve would 
not have been possible without Warren Wil-
son,” she said. Nor would Warren Wilson 
have been the same without students like 
Tabi. “When we talk about the importance 
of international student education, it’s 
not only about how we can prepare these 
students to serve the world,” says Warren 
Wilson trustee Ross Arnold, who along with 
Tami Pearson and Richard Blomgren, estab-
lished the Harambee Scholarship to honor 
Deborah Bailey. #is fund supports students 
like Tabi who might not otherwise be able 
to pursue a college education. “We need 
these students to bring their life experience 
to Warren Wilson so that our perspective 
stays global.” Tabi is aware that she is part of 
something larger than any one person. “It 
has taken a lot of love, faith and support to 
get to this point,” she said. “#is e$ort, both 
in Kenya and here, is an example of the 
incredible sense of community at Warren 
Wilson.”
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